

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

April 2, 2024
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in a regular session on Tuesday, April 2, 2024 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were Vice President Aaron Summers and Commissioner Cody Roush.  President Paul George was absent.  Also present were Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
The meeting was called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 9:00 am.  The minutes from the regular meeting of March 19, 2024 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Vice President Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Vice President Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
RE: COMMUNITY CORRECTIONS ANNUAL REPORT AND GRANT APPROVAL

Community Corrections Director, Danielle Murphy, came before the Commissioners and presented the letters of support to pursue the 2025 base grant and jail treatment grant.  The applications for these grants are due next Friday the 12th.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the letters of support, seconded by Vice President Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

Director Murphy presented the Community Corrections annual report to the Commissioners.  Director Murphy stated a notable point for 2023 was the total of funding from all sources was $417,787.  Funding included all the grants received for 2023 and includes $21,000 from the riverboat fund which is used for road crew.  Director Murphy stated the total expended funds for 2023 was $365,274.01, which was the total operating cost.  


Director Murphy stated there are two average daily client expenses.  The average daily per client expense for all supervision levels was $4.83 per client per day, which includes community service/road crew.  The average daily per client expense for home detention was $9.19 per client per day.  Director Murphy stated when these costs per day are compared to the Indiana Department of Corrections, which is about $55 per day to house someone at IDOC, this shows Community Corrections is significantly lower.  Director Murphy stated their clients do pay the cost of the program versus the taxpayer paying the cost of someone being in prison.  Director Murphy stated the IDOC cost estimate per client per year is $20,075.00.  Director Murphy stated with Martin County home detention costs per client per year is $3,354.35.

Director Murphy stated road crew was started again last year with 2,734.5 community service hours being completed which equates to $19,825 which went back into the County in community service restitution.  Director Murphy stated several tons of trash have been collected through community service.


Attorney David Lett stated based on the 2023 annual report there were 88 participants and asked Director Murphy how many participants there were in 2022.  Director Murphy stated participants have increased from the previous year with 2022 having 74 participants.  Director Murphy stated community service participants have increased; there are approximately 75 people on community service restitution right now.  Director Murphy stated at this time last year there were maybe 20 people on community service.  
RE: COMMUNITY CORRECTIONS HEALTH INSURANCE


Director Murphy stated when she took the position of Director of Community Corrections the board started to align the staff member’s wage increases with that of the County.  Previously, Community Corrections functioned as a separate entity as the Community Corrections board would decide the amount of pay raises.  Director Murphy stated she felt it was more consistent if the Community Corrections board aligned with the County regarding wage increases.  Director Murphy stated Community Corrections is self-sustainable in regards to wages.  Director Murphy stated Community Corrections has always paid health insurance for its employees.  Director Murphy stated as they are seeing an increase in wages and a decrease in the amount of funding coming from the State, she asks the Commissioners to consider the possibility of paying Community Corrections’ staff health insurance starting in 2025.  

Director Murphy stated she will write the health insurance cost into the grant but last year the State did not approve any grant expansions.  The Board had to adjust the budget in project income to make sure wage increases for 2024 could be supported.  The Commissioners asked Director Murphy to write the cost of insurance into the grant but would like to have all members present to vote regarding whether to include in the Community Corrections health insurance in next year’s County health insurance budget.
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES


Highway Superintendent Scott Seals stated there is equipment down including a dump truck and another dump truck which needs work.  There is an issue with the Gradall and it has been scheduled to be worked on next week.  Superintendent Seals stated he expects to hear about the Community Crossings Grant within the next month.  The Commissioners stated they received an email stating Governor Halcomb would announce awards on the 10th.  

Superintendent Seals stated the Highway Department would like to go to four ten-hour shifts on Monday April 15th.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the Highway Department to go to four ten-hour shifts on Monday April 15th, seconded by Vice President Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.


Auditor Michelle Norris stated she had received questions by e-mail from President George for the Highway Department.  Auditor Norris stated Jordan Hert from Lochmueller Group wanted to know if the construction inspection had been selected yet on the Brickyard Bridge.  John Lukac, an engineer from HWC, stated it has.  Commissioner Roush stated HWC is doing the construction inspection.  Mr. Lukac stated when it was awarded, part of the project design included the construction inspection as well.  The contract was sent to the State prior to the project being completed and designed so the contract has been signed and approved by the State.  


Auditor Norris stated there was another question from President George asking when the county wide bridge inspector is expected to come to the County.  Mr. Lukac stated they are currently working on the advertisement for the county wide bridge inspections.  Phase one of that next contract will not be required until 2025 so that will have to be advertised by the County near the end of 2024.  It will then be selected and sent for State approval.  The next round will be a four-year cycle.   
RE: EMA UPDATES


EMA Deputy Director Andy Ringwald stated the last eclipse meeting is this afternoon at 1:00.  Auditor Norris stated President George had a question for EMA also.  Auditor Norris stated Tim Parke from Lost River Fire and Orange County EMA Director Rick Emery spoke of a $18,000 grant available for counties, was Deputy Director Ringwald aware of a grant available?  EMA Deputy Director Ringwald stated he will have to look into that, but he is aware of a $150,000 grant which will be available.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated a $150,000 grant will soon be open for applications, which is a reimbursement grant.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated the department expects to apply for grants in the future, with Deputy Director Cory Brassine leading the application process.
RE: WORKER’S COMP OFFICE VISITS

Humane Resources Director, Amy Rincker, stated she wanted to inform the Commissioners that Martin County Urgent Care is now onboard for IPEP, which handles the worker’s compensation claims.  Employees no longer must go out of County for an initial worker’s compensation visit.  

RE: ANIMAL CONTROL


Vice President Summers stated he would like to read a letter prepared in regards to animal control.  Vice President Summers stated the Board of Commissioners have been reviewing animal control issues for the County.  There have been a number of changes that have occurred since the last animal control ordinance was adopted in 2016 and the Commissioners feel that revisions are needed.  Review and revisions are ongoing and the Commissioners expect to have an updated ordinance in the very near future. 
RE: ATTORNEY UPDATES


Attorney David Lett stated he has been reviewing other county’s animal control ordinances to try to put something together which will benefit the County.  

RE: AUDITOR UPDATES


Auditor Norris stated the tax bill file has been sent to the printer and will be mailed out next week.  Auditor Norris stated she is still working on fiber internet options.  There has been communication with Matrix reviewing options regarding the internet contract the County is currently in.  
RE: HOUSING SUPPORT


Joe Lannan stated he and Hope Flores, CEO of the Community Foundation, came before the Council last night to ask for support in applying for a housing grant.  Mr. Lannan stated the Community Foundation is going to apply for a five million dollar ask from Lilly Endowment to address housing and early childcare in Martin County.  The Community Foundation does not know at this point what that plan will look like, but are narrowing down to ask for a brick and mortar for a childcare facility and find a way to subsidize housing for multifamily rental units and two-bedroom one bathroom under $200,000 homes.  These are not being built in Martin County right now because it is not super attractive to developers.  
The Community Foundation is going to apply for the grant and are asking for support from the Commissioners.  This could look like legislative support, letters of support, or MOUs in the future.  Mr. Lannan stated support could also be if funding were received, depositing that funding into the redevelopment commission’s fund.  If there is development around the City of Loogootee there may be talks about county wide zoning or if Shoals or Loogootee were to annex to bring something in for funding.  
Mr. Lannan presented to the Commissioners a statement for signatures which states they realize housing is an issue in Martin County and they recognize there are no high-quality level one child care facilities available.  The Commissioners would authorize to appoint a member of the body to the housing task force which the Community Foundation would be sponsoring.  The letter states the Commissioners would pledge their legislative support as funding is brought into the County.  Mr. Lannan stated it is an exciting time for Martin County and he believes there is additional opportunities for other statewide funding.  The READI money is about to be made available again.  Attorney Lett stated the letter is a supporting resolution and he does not see a problem if the Commissioners wanted to adopt the resolution.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the support resolution, seconded by Vice President Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

Taxpayer Mary Smith asked Mr. Lannan if he would elaborate on what a childcare facility is compared to what the County has.  Mr. Lannan stated the only facility certified right now is the pre-K at Loogootee and Shoals schools.  Mr. Lannan stated he is not the expert on early childhood development and education, but what he does know is that the State authorizes different levels and designations which goes with safety, training of staff, and facility requirements.  Mr. Lannan states there are facilities certified, but what he is referencing is the Level I high quality centers.  Mr. Lannan stated there is not a comprehensive toddler to pre-K, and that is what this grant would focus on.  

RE: CHANGE OF COMMISSIONER MEETING DATES AND DOOR-TO-DOOR SURVEY
Auditor Norris stated the Courthouse and county offices will be closed on Monday April 8th due to safety concerns regarding the eclipse.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, April 16, 2024 @ 5:30 pm.  Attorney Lett stated the Commissioner meetings on April 16th and April 30th will be held at 5:30 pm due to absentee voting being held in the Commissioners’ room during the day.  Attorney Lett stated the comprehensive plan hearing will be held on April 30th at 5:30 pm. 

Commissioner Roush stated he wanted to inform the public that the comprehensive plan requires the redevelopment commission to go door-to-door knocking on a percentage of Martin County residences.  Commissioner Roush stated if someone is approached, they would greatly appreciate cooperation in filling out the information.  The information required is detrimental to the study and receiving the grant funding.  Attorney Lett stated there will be personal contact done by people involved with the comprehensive plan who will be going door-to-door with random selection and asking questions relevant to the development to the comprehensive plan.  Commissioner Roush stated answers are private and will be put in a sealed envelope.  
Ms. Smith asked which group is spearheading the development of the comprehensive plan.  Commissioner Roush stated the redevelopment commission is asking for the plan and SIDC is applying for the grant for the plan.  Ms. Smith asked if all the redevelopment commission board members would be going door-to-door.  Commissioner Roush stated the members going door-to-door have not yet been selected, but there have been a few volunteers.  Ms. Smith stated the Shoals Public Library had to perform a door-to-door survey for their grant and she believes it was important to community members that whomever was knocking on the door was library personnel.  

 With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:31 am with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Vice President Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  
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